






































































































included office space, a storage room for youth supplies, a sacristy, and a 

music room. In addition to prioritizing the congregation's building needs, the 

committee also investigated the viability of construction on the 3Yl acres of 

church land surrounding the current building. By determining that the church 

could build on the large parcel to its west and even open up Mistywood to 

traffic - through the extensive use of culverts - the committee was clearly 

thinking in grand terms. In 1985, the Building Committee also contacted 

David Opgrand, an LCA building consultant who agreed to work with the 

church in developing a building program. 

The Building Committee's idealistic vision for church expansion, 

however, did not reflect popular opinion in the congregation. On October 5, 

1986, the congregation met in a special congregational meeting to vote on a 

capital funds program to finance future church buildings. The secret ballots 

distributed to seventy-four members contained five questions. The responses 

to these questions demonstrate that a majority of the congregation approved 

the further investigation of a building project but that many were unwilling to 

proceed with actual fund raising. In the words of the ballot propositions, 62 

people (84% ofthose voting) "approved the need of a building program" and 

56 (76% of those voting) "authorized the Church Council to employ an 

architect for examining building plans, alternatives and costs." Conversely, 

on the question of whether to "authorize the church council to retain . . . fund 

raising counseling services" 37 people (50% of voters) approved, 36 

disapproved (48.6% of voters), and one person remained undecided. When 

asked if they would personally pledge to a building campaign, 41 (55%) said 

they would, 31 (42%) said they would not, and 2 were undecided. When 

asked if they would be "willing to serve" in the capital campaign, 18 (24%) 

voted yes, 53 (72%) said no, and 2 were undecided. Clearly, while many in 

the congregation were willing to think about building, fewer people wanted to 

actually contribute time or money to the effort. As Pastor Palmquist observed 

in January 1987, "Commitment to a Building Program remains luke warm." 
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Nevertheless, following the congregational vote, the Church Council acted to 

hire an architect to further investigate building options. In 1987, the Building 

Committee entertained bids from seven architectural firms and selected 

Vaughn Architects to submit a proposal. After three meetings with the 

Building Committee and Church Council, the architect submitted a proposal 

that included 2,306 square feet of expanded space and a plan to renovate the 

existing building. Estimated to cost approximately $200,000, the expansion 

plan included new classrooms, a fellowship hall, an office for the church 

secretary, new carpet and pews in the existing sanctuary, a renovation of the 

altar space, and additional parking spaces. On January 17, 1988, the Building 

Committee presented the architect's plans to the annual congregational 

meeting. Of the 51 members present at this meeting, 38 (75%) voted to 

"proceed with a Building Program; 13 people (25%) were opposed. 

Furthermore, 41 people (80%) voted to "authorize the Council to recommend 

funding plans for a Building program;" 10 people (20%) were opposed. 

Following this meeting, the Church Council and Building Committee 

investigated funding opportunities through a variety of Lutheran financial 

organizations including Lutheran Brotherhood Insurance, Aid Association for 

Lutherans, and the Lutheran Laity Movement. Two months later, on March 

13, 1988, the congregation reassembled for a special meeting in which two 

questions originally posed to members in October 1986 were resubmitted for 

a congregational vote. Whereas in 1986 only 50% of voting members 

approved the idea of retaining an agency to conduct a capital campaign, in 

1988 71% of members (15 of21) supported the concept. Similarly, while in 

1986 only 24% of members expressed a willingness to serve on a capital 

campaign, two years later 62% of members (13 of21) said they would assist 

with the campaign. Clearly, the architect's plans and the careful planning of 

the Building Committee had encouraged many members to change their 

minds about the desirability and feasibility of a building campaign. 
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The decision to undertake an ambitious building project in 1988 

should be viewed in light of the congregation's financial position. As we 

have seen, during the 1970's and early 1980' s, Christ the Servant struggled to 

meet its financial obligations. In both 1981 and 1982, the congregation ended 

the fiscal year overdrawn at the bank. By 1983, finances had improved to the 

point that church treasurer Jerry Falbo excitedly wrote "We ended 1983 in the 

black! !!!!" And while frequent "temple talks" and pledge campaigns helped 

the church meet its fmancial obligations in 1984, 1985, and 1986, the Wall 

Street crisis of 1987 had a profound impact on church fmances. Writing in 

January 1988, the members of the Stewardship and Finance Committee 

admitted to spending much of 1987 "trying to fmd ways to weather this 

downturn in our economy." "It was tough at times," the members wrote, "to 

face seemingly perpetual deficits and fiscal brinksmanship." "Financially," 

Church Council President Ed Antila wrote, "we were in the ditch by mid 

February [1987] and never recovered fully." In the face of mounting debts, 

the committee communicated the church' s fmancial problems in regular 

Sunday morning temple talks and in quarterly letters. For members of the 

Stewardship and Finance Committee, the national economic downturn was 

not only devastating to the church's finances but it also threatened the 

congregation's long term survival. This was a time, they wrote when "loving 

friends [were] pulling together to keep Christ the Servant alive and active for 

many years to come." Stressing how dire the church's economic condition 

was, Council President Ed Antila called on members to support the church 

fmancially "so we won' t have to cut programs." In January 1988, the 

congregation carried a deficit that was nearly four times greater than those 

experienced in 1981 and 1982. To meet the crisis, the Church Council 

oversaw all congreg~tional expenditures and placed a "freeze" on the 

disbursement of all funds that did not have their approval. In addition to 

temple talks, personal letters, and a pledge campaign, the Stewardship and 

Finance Committee used weekly bulletins to communicate the financial crisis 
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to members in the pews. In response to the 1988 pledge campaign, 64 

members pledged an unprecedented $71 ,580.20 to alleviate the 

congregation's financial distress. 

It should be noted that, if one did not read the annual reports of the 

Pastor, Church Council, or the Stewardship and Finance Committee, it would 

be virtually impossible to detect that the church experienced major fmancial 

difficulties in the late 1980' s. Despite the enormous difficulties encountered, 

the congregation continued to provide social and spiritual services to its 

members and to an increasingly large number of individuals in the 

community. Moreover, at the same time that parishioners worried about the 

long-term economic viability of the congregation, they were actively planning 

a building campaign. This cognitive dissonance represents more than blind 

faith. Throughout their history, the people of Christ the Servant have been 

dedicated to a mission of service and economic downturns - however severe 

- have never demonstrably distracted parishioners from their single-minded 

goal of serving God through serving others. Just as during the fmancial crisis 

of the early 1980' s when Christ the Servant gave money to needy refugee 

families before it balanced its annual budget, so too at the end of the decade 

service and charity remained more important to the congregation than deficits 

or unpaid bills. 

Despite their unparalleled commitment to service, the congregation 

in the 1980's faced challenges that went beyond fmancial matters. For 

example, throughout the decade Pastor Palmquist worried about confirmed 

members who stopped coming to church. In 1983, he noted that "14% of our 

membership- 24 confirmed members - did not commune in 1982." The 

following year be published the names of twenty-nine members not attending 

under a column entitled "No Communion/Contribution." More than 

expressing a concern for members who had seemingly disappeared, Palmquist 

worried that regularly attending members were not active enough. Writing in 

1983 that "Most congregations have 30-35% oftheir membership involved in 
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some aspects of church life besides worship," Palmquist noted that Christ the 

Servant had 56% of its confirmed membership active in programs outside of 

Sunday worship. While he was pleased with the active participation of the 

congregation, Palmquist thought his parishioners could do better. Projecting 

that 60% of his congregation should become active outside of Sunday 

worship in the coming year, Palmquist wrote, "let's not become complacent. 

We can more effectively use the great talents we have within our own 

congregation." Pastor Palmquist also worried that the congregation was not 

growing fast enough. Membership growth in 1983 was "slow but steady;" 

but it could be faster. "Denton is growing," Palmquist wrote in 1985, "Christ 

the Servant should plan for and work to achieve a 10% membership growth." 

"Evangelism," he argued a year later, "needs to be our #1 priority." In 1988, 

Palmquist noted that "Our evangelism work as a congregation has been close 

to non-existent. We have good news in God's love for us. That good news is 

desperately needed by the world." 

Pastor Palmquist's worries notwithstanding, Christ the Servant 

Lutheran Church was an evangelical place. While attendance did not 

appreciably grow, the congregation' s phenomenal dedication to Christian 

service demonstrated their commitment to taking the message of the gospel 

into hospitals, nursing homes, and soup kitchens. While some members did 

not regularly attend, and while church attendance did not keep pace with 

Denton's rising population, the active ministries of the congregation far 

outpaced normal expectations for a small congregation. Of course, historical 

hindsight is 20/20. And yet, when reading the annual committee reports, the 

voluminous evidence of a parochial vitality rooted in a strong commitment to 

social justice and community service seems to dwarf ministerial concerns that 

the parish was somehow lacking in its evangelistic outreach. 
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Conclusion 
1988: Christian Service at a Crossroads 

1988 was an important year in the history of Christ the Servant 

Lutheran Church. In that year, Pastor Palmquist resigned to asswne a 

pastorate in Vernon, Texas. As pastor of the congregation for twelve and a 

half years, Palmquist had effectively led the church as its ministries matured 

and its members came to terms with the congregation's unique service­

oriented identity. 1988 was also a year when a financially-strapped church 

entered deeper into a Building Program whose financing was, as yet, 

undetermined. In the same year, the congregation followed other LCA 

churches into a new parent denomination, the ELCA. How Christ the Servant 

would interact with the new denomination and how the ELCA would impact 

the availability of church-sponsored financing for building projects were, as 

yet, unresolved questions. And yet, while in 1988 the future may have looked 

uncertain, there were several things that remained unchanged about the 

people and mission of Christ the Servant Lutheran Church. From its earliest 

days as a mission congregation, the church had remained dedicated to a 

progressive, idealistic vision of Christian service. Manifesting itself in 

hundreds of ways across more than twenty years, the congregation's 

dedication to caring for people remained as strong in 1988 as it had been in 

1966. Describing the defining characteristic of Christ the Servant Lutheran 

Church, the congregation' s new interim minister, Dave Walle, wrote in 1989, 

we continue to share our resources as an evangelical thrust, 
emphasizing the reduction of hunger, disease, and poverty of any 
kind - whether here in the Denton community or throughout the 
nation or around the globe. [This] marks our commitment as 
Christ's servants in a ministry that brings God's love, joy, and peace 
through the touch of human instruments, Christ's hands of salvation 
and reconciliation in the world. 

Twenty-two years after its inception as a mission congregation, Christ the 

Servant Lutheran Church continued to face the empowering and challenging 

implications of its name. 
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